 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen
Monday, March 27, 2023 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex
71West Main Street

Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Approved 4/24/2023
Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Public Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The Honorable Jason Johnson opened the meeting at 6:33pm.  In attendance were the Honorable John Marsi, Honorable Steven Sullivan and Honorable Mark Landry.  Also present was Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary.  Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz was absent. 
Steven Sullivan conveyed the Board’s sympathies to the family of Chris Ducharme, who, along with her husband Bob, are the caretakers of The Black Tavern. 

2.  Accepting of Minutes: 

 John Marsi motioned to approve the minutes of February 27, 2023, Joint Meeting with the FAA minutes of March 9, 2023 and minutes of March 13, 2023.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.

3. Appointments:

Economic Development Committee – Dr. Robin Frkal – Term to expire June 30, 2026.  Dr. Frkal came before the board.  He stated she has been a Dudley resident for 25 years and raised two sons in the community.  Three years ago she became a professor at Nichols College, after commuting to Worcester for years.  She would like to be part of the community and the EDC is quite active.  John Marsi motioned to appoint Robin Frkal as a member of the Economic Development Committee with a term to expire June 30, 2026.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.  
4.  Citizens Comments:

Mary Sansoucy – 212 Ramshorn Rd., came before the Board.  She wants to ask a few questions about the override and the public forum last week.  Regarding the feasibility study funds the school is requesting in the amount of $463,000, how did that money get into the override.  Mr. Ruda stated that the portion of the override was recommended by the school committee, but she wanted to know why it is not debt excluded.  He stated that the money on the tax roles is put into the Education Stabilization Fund and will be applied to the future, so we won’t need to go for overrides every few years.  She feels it is a shame to set up a fund that does not benefit us.  On the additional funding she is very confident the intended purposes will be going to the municipal side.  She feels there should be more communication on this election and the forum was sparsely attended.  She would like to have another forum, put the numbers out there for voters to see and put it in the Webster Times.  Kathleen and Jack Hurst of 15 Camelot Circle concurred with Ms. Sansoucy.  He feels older residents get their information from the Webster Times and not social media.  Also at the forum the screen was distorted and unclear.  Jack Hurst stated we should debt exclude for the roofs, the tax rate goes up and it does not go away with an override. He is concerned older residents will be foreclosed on or just move to an apartment because they can not pay their taxes and water/sewer bills that are always increasing.  Also he questioned the last meeting when the FAA motioned about the budget and the Accountant had them amend the motion. The Board thanked them for their input.  
5.  Town Administrator’s Report:
Mr. Ruda presented a power point presentation about additional facts on the override as his TA report.  The report was to show residents conservative level funding so we can level fund both the schools and the municipality.   Report is attached as part of the minutes.  John Marsi emphasized that we need more meetings, we have one month.  If we are going to ask people to vote it must be everywhere.  Listening sessions too.  Jason Johnson, as Chairman, requested the following actions:  1. Confirm with town communications – Webster Times: 2.  Listening sessions need to be scheduled; 3.  Procedural work from the last few meetings; 4.  The Abrahams Group, get slides from 3/22/23 public forum.  
6. New Business:

The Black Tavern – Parking Waiver and Permission to use Town Common – John Marsi motioned to grant permission for the Black Tavern to use the Town Common on Center Road for Saturday, September 30, 2023 as well as permission for a parking waiver on both sides of Center Rd for the 10th Annual Black Tavern Craft Fair.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.

Formal Complaint – The Board hears formal complaint from Historical Commission against Town Building Commissioner and Fire Chief Relative to Mace Adhesive Demolition – Ed Bazinet, the complainant for the Historical Commission, came before the Board.  He stated that he is an unpaid volunteer and his commissioners do so because they love the town.  All enjoy protecting old properties and the demolition bylaw was put in place about 10 years ago.  He stated that the Historical Commission sometimes recognizes that we don’t have the time to handle or no need to do it., since the building at Mace Adhesive burned to the ground.  He did not receive any information from the Building Inspector to assess the situation and feels he does not need to go through the process.  The Fire Chief did not respond to his request too.  Ignoring us, arrogant and disrespectful.  The Fire Chief stated that 90% of the time he agrees with Mr. Bazinet.  The fire took place on August 18, 2022, and he spoke to Ed on October 24, 2022. The DEP and EAP showed up and they are above him.  They dictate what he needs to do.  PFAS was released in the area and the homes are safe now with filters installed but now need to get their wells tested every four (4) years. Mr. Bazinet feels his Commission should have been notified and the bylaw as not followed.  He understands that the building is gone.  They discussed another issue of a home on Ramshorn Rd. but it is not part of the complaint. Nelson Burlingame, Building Inspector, stated that he did not think the Historical Commission should have had any say in the Mace fire per M.G.L. and Mr. Bazinet stated that he does not want to decide what is historic.  He just wants to be included in the loop and have a line of communication.   Steven Sullivan stated that he does not feel there was malice in not contacting the Historical Commission.  The Fire Chief stated that he didn’t even think about it at the time, so much was going on.  Mr. Sullivan stated that the Fire Chief acted in the moment to put the fire out; he then had an excavator take it down.  Mr. Bazinet stated that he feels that communication lacked, and the scope of this fire was a borderline disaster.  He feels any building has to go through a process in the town and is not sure if it is significant until you go through the public hearing process.  John Marsi stated that he should have received a letter, there’s a process with no malice intent but the bylaw says five days to inform the Commission and that this should not happen again.  Steven Sullivan motioned that the Board of Selectmen, after hearing on the above issue with Ed Bazinet as Chairman of the Historical Commission the Board take no action on the way the Mace Chemical fire was handled.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.  Steven Sullivan motioned through Jason Johnson as Chairman and Jonathan Ruda come up with an after action review with the Historical Commission, Fire Chief and Nelson Burlingame to come up with a better process on the demo bylaw to improve communication so that the bylaw is following.  John Marsi seconded for discussion. He wants all involved to hash it out, so this does not happen again.  Steven Sullivan stated that it was his intent on his motion to come up with a procedure for compliance of the by-law and communication.  Unanimous 4-0.  
7. Old Business:

8.    Student Representative:  
9.  Departmental Communication:
 Chief Karlowicz informed the Board that the Dudley-Charlton Education Foundation is having an awards night for “Heroes Among Us” on April 1, 2023 at the Southbridge Hotel.  One of the “Heroes” being honored is Officer Phil Megas, who is the Student Resource Officer.  Another “Hero” Jim Rivera, who works in maintenance at Charlton Middle School but is also one of our reservists.  Both show integrity and he is proud of both officers. 
10.   Adjournment:

John Marsi motioned to adjourn at 9:30pm.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis

Administrative Secretary

Cc:  Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board
